College Planning Council

Minutes
Wednesday, November 28, 2012
3:00 – 4:30 p.m.

Multidisciplinary Center West (MCW) – 312
I. Call to Order 3:05 p.m.
Attendees:
Robin Calote – President

Kathy Scott – CPC Co Chair & Dean of Institutional

Effectiveness/English/Learning Resources

Peter Sezzi – CPC Co-Chair & President of Academic Senate/Asst Chair Language

Lori Annala – EAC

David Bransky – Asst. Dean, Student Services/Evening Dean

Michael Callahan – Institutional Research

Jenifer Cook – Instructional Data Specialist

Robin Douglas – Supervisor Child Development Center

Ty Gardner – Biology Instructor 
Robert Haines – Biology Instructor

Sandy Hajas – Supervisor Learning Resources

Tim Harrison – Dean Communication, Kinesiology, Athletics & Off-site Programs

Gwendolyn Lewis-Huddleston – Dean Distance Education, Professional Development, Social Science & Humanities
Grant Jones – Supervisor Tech Support Services

Mary Jones – Coordinator/Nurse Practitioner

David Keebler – V.P. Business Services

Alexander Kolesnik – Interim Department Chair Math Dept. 
Dan Kumpf – Interim Dean, Math & Sciences

Cari Lange – VP Academic Senate
Eric Martinsen – Chair English

Bob Moskowitz – Chair Art

Peder Nielsen – President Classified Senate

Art Sandford – Instructor Spanish

Kathleen Schrader – Dean Career & Technical Education

Minutes taken by Tricia Bergman
II. Public Comments
None

III. Announcements/Information Items

a. Review of accreditation visit

Calote reported that she has not received any news from the Accreditation Team.  She said that the Commission will send a draft out by the middle of December and there will be no action until the middle of February and that we will not hear any final decision until March.
b. Spreadsheet of final funded program review initiatives 
Keebler distributed a copy of the program review initiatives, pointing out that there are 20 pages listed by category. For the category of no new resources, implementation could begin immediately.  Initiatives requiring funding were still going through some of the committees and needed the final college priority.  He went through the handout and said that he created a new line item that will hold back $150,000 for computer replacements.  He said that G. Jones is planning to attend a stakeholder’s meeting where he will present the high priority computer items.  He (D. Keebler) will then do the final prioritization.  J. Moore will be working with the high priorities for the facilities area, and Keebler added a new line item that will hold back $250,000 for emergencies.  Recurring initiatives will be brought forward to the FY14 budget. 
For all categories, Keebler was clear that his intent was to retain the integrity of the priorities. 
At the BRC meeting questions were raised about some of the initiatives in terms of whether the items were “recurring” or “non-recurring.”  In the future, there will be a new column on the spreadsheet indicating which category in that regard.  
Sezzi stated that when the hearing dates for Faculty Staffing Priorities were moved back by one week it had a cascading effect that made it difficult to complete the work on time.  He said that they will be mindful of that and will take that into consideration for next year.  
Sezzi said that the final initiatives will be presented at the first meeting of 2013 in January.  
c. Status on Mid-Term report self-assigned action steps/tasks
Calote said that people have been sending information to her about the items on this list and that 95% of the self-assigned action steps have been addressed.  She said she will be ready to share the information in the January meeting.  She pointed out that our college accreditation committee, along with the department chairs need to get together to start putting together the mid-term report for next Fall and that of the 7 recommendations we have already addressed 4 of them and said it should not be too difficult. 
d. Results of the RP Group CTE Completer/Leaver Student Outcomes Survey

Schrader discussed the handout regarding the results from the RP group CTE Completers and Leavers sharing that the conclusion summary showed that the vast majority of students were satisfied.  She said the study group was given a survey to complete with follow-up phone calls and emails and felt that it was a good way to get the statistical results.  She pointed out that it is frustrating for CTE because many students who go through the certificate training programs leave and get jobs but do not finish the program.  Many students just take one or two classes, as that is all their employers require.  She continued reviewing the RP group’s findings based on our college’s statistics versus the State’s and found that the results were similar.
Discussion ensued with points being made about how community college students tend to move on to get their bachelor’s degrees elsewhere.  And, also, many employers do not require degrees from their employees, but rather would like to train employees on-the-job.  When students were asked what their goals where and why they left the program before completing it, most of their responses were that their goals had been met and they did not need to continue as they had secured a good paying job.  K. Scott noted that the same kind of situation occurs with many ESL students.  Many do not continue on to degree or certificate programs, but they get better jobs, which was their goal.  It would be good to survey those students also.  
Schrader said that we have contracted with the RP group for another year to see what kind of trends are being established and that the outcome data on the group surveyed did capture some of the nuances from typical CTE programs.

Gaines asked who came up with questions for the survey.  Schrader said that the South Coast Consortium leaders had created a model of the type of information they wanted. 

IV. Reports

a. ASVC

No report.
b. Classified Senate

Nielsen shared that the classified employees have been sad this past week because of the sudden passing of classified employee Isabel Tapia and that services were being held this evening.  He shared that the classified priorities were completed and that everyone had done a good job. He ended by wishing everyone Happy Holidays.  
c. Academic Senate

Sezzi shared that the final meeting of the Academic Senate will be held Thursday, December 6th and that the faculty’s priorities meeting is going to be held on Friday, November 30th.  He said Sue Johnson will be attending the next Senate meeting to talk about the District’s allocation model.  He said that Susan Bricker and Alma Rodriguez will be attending the next meeting to discuss DE and Financial Aid.  
d. DCAP 

Sezzi reported that the committee has not yet met but that they will need to do so to discuss the district-wide educational master plan.  Technically the current one is good through 2015.  However, the board approved a plan for us to adopt a new educational master plan by the end of this academic year.  At the last DCAP meeting the Chancellor said we will not be hiring a consultant to do this work. 
e. BRC

Keebler said that the BRC met last week and that FY13 is status quo.  The FY14 budget will not increase nor decrease, but the the assumption is that there will be no major problems at the State level.  Keebler anticipates that there may be.  
f. Basic Skills Committee

K. Scott shared that at CPC we will be rotating committee reports.  The accreditation team asked us to be sure that we have connections between the CPC and committees; however, we do not want to spend excessive amounts of time on committee reports at the expense of discussions we should be having on major issues.  

At this meeting, the basic skills committee report was given.  The committee looked at the Basic Skills Cohort Tracker from State Chancellor’s website and explained what the Cohert Tracker revealed.  She said the state chancellor’s office’s main concern is that we are aware of the students leaving during the math and English sequences and that we find ways to keep students in the sequences in order to improve math and English completion rates.  The cohort tracker tracks information for six years and feels that a student is successful if they passed college level math or English within that time frame.  Martinsen said that he thought the data was useful.  K. Scott said that faculty need to urge their students to finish the sequences. Sezzi suggested that a Qualitative Researcher could do a survey by giving students a phone call or follow-up email.
V. Discussion Items

a. Input on program review process 2012
K. Scott said the accreditation team had asked for follow-up responses from the CPC members on the program review presentations given by each department.  She and Sezzi asked CPC members to give comments.
Bransky said he considered the interactivity from the facilitators a huge plus and that he felt it was a critical element.
Martinsen said that the facilitators were helpful but that there needs to be a point person – a go-to-person – that the department could communicate with in terms of their questions and concerns.
Cook shared that she was new to the process, but enjoyed the presentations and learned so much.  It gave her a better idea of what was happening throughout the campus.

Annala said that she felt the timing of the deadlines was rushed creating a lot of pressure on the departments.
Lupian said he felt things had improved from last year and that getting adequate budget data earlier would be more helpful with prioritizing the initiatives. 
M. Jones said the process at Ventura College was much different than at Oxnard College.  She said it was very collegial and she saw a lot of interaction between departments.  She felt that the division meeting was successful and that people felt good about what had been decided.  
Hajas shared that she had been involved with helping people fill out the forms and that she felt there needed to be more training on what was required.  She would like to see that everyone receives appropriate information and see that they understand what is required on the forms.  She also suggested that a glossary of terms with definitions be provided which would be very helpful.
Schrader said her faculty seemed to be overwhelmed by all the data required and that her faculty had shared that it became cumbersome which took away from their ability to form their initiatives.  She said there was not enough time to put into the process.  But on the plus side, the faculty liked parts of the process because it was very interactive and she felt the facilitator in the meeting was very helpful. She said she thought the program reviews needed to be done sooner because many of her faculty needed help with their data.  They felt that they were out there by themselves.  Some faculty members were concerned that some of the data wasn’t accurate and felt uncomfortable asking for help with the stats.  She would like to see more effort made to alleviate their anxiety.
Harrison felt that a faculty point person would be very helpful in the process, saying that the point person would ultimately be responsible for data collection.  K. Scott said that the point person could be someone other than the department chair.
Keebler said he had given a lot of feedback on data and information.  He thought that housing the data in a place that is more secure and available to the divisions would be helpful.  He felt that the rest of the process went well and offered that he hoped a new format similar to TracDat would make it more sustainable. He shared that $1 million will be spent this year on initiatives.

Calote noted that last year students had participated in the process but that this did not occur this year.  Keebler asked why students had not participated.  Calote said that students lost their leadership coming into September and that recovery time had added to it.  She said that we needed to anticipate leadership changes every year and that senate officers should become part of the process.  She said that listening to people speak of their support for facilitators speaks to the value of that form of meeting and that it created an interactive type of meeting.  She expressed that there are a number of really good facilitators on this campus this year and felt that professional development would enhance the facilitators’ understanding by teaching them how to run the meetings.  It would ensure a better way to utilize the meeting time rather than just sharing information.  She pointed out that this would support two factors:  1) Continuity within the divisions.  (She said that with her retirement and Sezzi stepping down as Academic Senate president, the training of facilitators would ensure overlap between people coming and going.) And 2)  The categorical ranking systems of the initiatives.  The facilitators helped people to understand that not every initiative could be ranked high.  In looking at the initiatives, we seemed to have done a better job this year in that regard. 

Douglas said that she got a lot out of the meetings because she was able to learn so much about all the other areas of the campus.  She became more aware of other departments’ needs, and as a group, they were able to make more unified decisions.  
Kumpf felt that things went more smoothly this year than last year. He liked the fact that there were facilitators in the meetings and that the two meeting idea was a great idea this year.  He said last year’s process was too rushed.
Huddleston said that she would like to get some ideas and input on how to begin the program review process in the summer so there would be more time to work through them.  She shared that, overall, she enjoyed the collegiality and sharing during the meeting as everyone was able to see what other departments were doing and it provided an avenue to share information with everyone.
K. Scott said that during the spring semester there would be more training on the program review process generally.  She said she had looked at a number of program reviews which reflected that, in some areas, there is confusion between, for example, grades and SLOs.  We need to ensure also that student learning is at the center of the program review process as has been made clear to us by WASC. 
Sezzi said that everyone on campus has to be involved in the program review process. It brings us all together and the longer we do this the more sustainable it becomes.  He said we are half-way there and, that like driving a car, it is a learned skill.  He shared that the utility of the program of review documents will continue to be a great value in all of us doing it every year.
Moskowitz felt that the process needed to become more streamlined and felt that another committee should be formed to assist in the process.  He said that it was gratifying that everyone worked together and was able to see the value of what was best in each area.  He felt that the best part of the process was that everyone was able to come from different disciplines and work together. He also thanked Huddleston for her leadership.  He felt that their meetings were very collegial. 

Sandford also felt that the collegiality created a better understanding between departments. 

Bergman said that from her viewpoint she felt the accreditation members were very pleased with the results from what was accomplished this past year and that she believed there would be a positive outcome this year.

Haines shared that he felt there was too much data required that wasn’t relevant and that certain data that is not relevant does not need to be analyzed (i.e., sex or racial breakdown of students).  He suggested creating a rubric for the process.
Lange said that the process this time around was more valuable.  She felt that the meaningfulness of the data, being able to look at charts, etc., was very helpful.  However, she pointed out that an explanation and interpretation of the data would have been more helpful. She said her only source of frustration was the volume of pages in the program review.  She felt that a review and revision on parts of the form might be helpful.
Kolesnik said that looking at all the data showed that some things seemed unexplainable or seemed to be irrelevant.  He said that looking at data with someone else would be very helpful. 
Gardner said that he echoed the comments on the importance of the facilitators and Hajas’ comments concerning the forms.  He said it’s important for people to learn how to create the initiatives and that altering the form would help track where the initiative were coming from.  We would be able to track what we are supposed to be doing while still getting the needed resources.  He said one of his concerns going into next year involved making the same kind of connections when we close the loop, specifically addressing which outcomes and findings on which loops we are closing. Hajas said that in the program review documents we did not relate the findings to a particular outcome.  That was done last year but not this year. K. Scott said that she agreed with Gardner and that in meeting with the accreditation team it was hard to show them how are these related to SLOs assessments.  She said we have to fix this issue next year, particularly with PSLOs.  We have to ensure that student learning is at the center of the program review process.  What is learned from CSLO assessments also must be included in program review.  
Nielson said the “auctioneer approach” is not good.  However, he said that the presentations reflected how much this college really gets behind each other.  What he learned from listening to others give their opinions is how everyone came together for the betterment of the college.  He felt this was a great process and that everyone worked really hard to accomplish that. He said he would like to go out and encourage more people to come to the meetings and participate in them; more participation is needed campus-wide.
Further discussion followed with comments made regarding how well the discontinuance program portion went.  Other comments included the following:

The EVP and President’s office should participate in the program review process.

There should be a clear definition given for each initiative category, including “other.”  

A signature page with the final submission would bring more accountability to the program review because the people who sign the page would feel more sense of responsibility for authorship.  Everyone who participated in the process should have their names be put on a public place (i.e., the college website)
Schrader commented that she was concerned about the follow-up of the program reviews as she has not seen any information on what was approved and what was not approved and why.  K. Scott responded that we will be notifying people and communicating the information very clearly this time.   
Calote said new infrastructure funding model money to support initiatives will be very good this year and that year after year we will continue to make progress.
VI. Action Items
a. Approval of Minutes

A handout of all the minutes from the October 24th meeting; the  November  5th, 6th, & 7th program review meetings; the special November 13th CPC meeting; and the November 14th accreditation team meeting were given to all members for review.  Approval of these minutes will be tabled to the January 30, 2013 meeting.

b. Ventura College Vision & Mission Statement (First Reading)
K. Scott passed out the proposed new vision and mission statement for Ventura College.  She shared that small groups were formed at the Campus Open Forum meeting on October 12th and discussed and offered suggestions on the mission statement.  Upon recommendation, the word “emphasis” was changed to “focus.”
Calote shared that she felt it was in adequate enough shape to send to campus for general feedback and to go on to the Academic & Classified Senates for discussion.  Once that had occurred then it would then come back to the CPC for final approval. She questioned taking out the word “quality.”  K. Scott said it was a phrase that WASC had wanted us to use.
VII. Other

Sezzi said that CPC meetings generally meet the 4th Wednesday of each month, but it should be noted that the January meeting will be held on the 5th Wednesday in January, January 30th.  The December meeting will be skipped.
VIII. Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 4:44 p.m.
